



# Issue

---

# Brief

---

ISSUE NO. 662  
SEPTEMBER 2023

# Debt Diplomacy in Action: An Overview of China's Loans and Investments in West Africa

**Prithvi Gupta**

## **Abstract**

In recent years, China has increasingly invested in West Africa to further its ambitious Belt and Road Initiative, diversify its supply chains, and acquire critical minerals and raw materials for its domestic industries. Indeed, China sees immense potential in West Africa for the region's ability to provide a secure supply of critical minerals and energy resources insulated from the West. Beijing is now the region's largest bilateral trading partner and foremost lender. This issue brief analyses the economic performance of West African countries by comparing their debt indicators with the rest of Africa and traces Chinese lending in the region to highlight how this has created economic dependencies in Beijing's favour.

China's emergence as a global economic powerhouse is attributable to Deng Xiaoping's grand 'reform and opening up' project from the late 1970s.<sup>1</sup> Beijing pursued a model of state-supported growth—wherein the government incentivised entrepreneurship and technological innovation and even lobbied with foreign companies for capacity building within the domestic private and public sectors—and this resulted in the rise of many globally competitive firms (such as Huawei, the Hengtong Group, Alibaba, and Tencent). But such patronage came with a caveat—complying with the state's draconian data-sharing laws and participating in its foreign policy initiatives, such as the Belt and Road Initiative<sup>2</sup> (BRI) through which these firms build infrastructure and technology capacity in the BRI participating countries.

To cement its economic might and further its national economic goals, China has exported its model of 'state-supported growth' to developing countries worldwide by providing financial assistance. However, while international financial assistance and aid can support a recipient country's economic goals, it can also be detrimental.<sup>3</sup> Nowhere is the case more pronounced than in Africa, where assistance by Western multilateral lenders such as the International Monetary Fund (IMF) through its structural adjustment programmes resulted in economic issues.<sup>4</sup> Between 2000 and 2019, Africa received around US\$200 billion in loans and investments from China.<sup>5</sup> China is the largest bilateral lender for many African countries—for instance, in 2021, China's outstanding debt to Kenya totalled US\$6.3 billion,<sup>6</sup> to Angola was US\$40 billion,<sup>7</sup> to Djibouti was US\$1.4 billion,<sup>8</sup> to Nigeria amounted to US\$ 4.2 billion,<sup>9</sup> and to Ghana was US\$2 billion.<sup>10</sup> Between 1995 and 2020, Nigeria received the highest share of Chinese investments in Africa, at 17 percent of total Chinese foreign direct investment (FDI), followed by Angola and Kenya (8 percent each), and Djibouti (6 percent).<sup>11</sup>

West Africa<sup>a</sup>—the continent's second-largest regional economy<sup>12</sup> and home to Nigeria, Africa's largest economy—is one of the world's most debt-distressed regions.<sup>13</sup> West Africa is rich in natural resources such as oil, gas, minerals, and agricultural land, which are in high demand in China. Between 1995 and 2020, China invested close to US\$87 billion in West Africa,<sup>b</sup> servicing loans for developing the region's critical energy and mining capabilities and, in turn, diversifying its industrial supply chains to supplement the Chinese manufacturing sector.

a This brief considers West Africa as the 15 Economic Community of West African States nations: Benin, Burkina Faso, Cabo Verde, Cote d'Ivoire, The Gambia, Ghana, Guinea, Guinea-Bissau, Liberia, Mali, Niger, Nigeria, Senegal, Sierra Leone, and Togo.

b As per the American Enterprise Institute's 'China Global Investment Tracker,' China invested about US\$200 billion in Africa between 1990 and 2020. It also suggests that China has disbursed investments to the tune of US\$113 billion to the regional countries other than those in West Africa.

**Table 1: External debt composition in West Africa's four largest economies (as of 2022, in percent)**

	China	Other bilateral lenders	Multilateral lenders	Private lenders/ bonds	% share of GDP
<b>Nigeria</b>	10.1	12.2	48.45	29.25	37.1
<b>Ghana</b>	9.76	11	17.27	61.97	48.5
<b>Côte d'Ivoire</b>	9.58	7.02	30.9	52.4	28.3
<b>Senegal</b>	11.07	11.08	21.33	56.52	47.5

Source: Nigeria's Debt Management Office,<sup>14</sup> Ghana's Public Debt Statistical Bulletin,<sup>15</sup> Côte d'Ivoire's Public Debt Statistics,<sup>16</sup> and Senegal's 2021 IMF Article 4 Consultation Report.<sup>17</sup>

West African countries also borrow from other bilateral partners such as the US, France, and India; multilateral organisations such as the World Bank and IMF; and private firms such as BlackRock and Morgan Stanley.<sup>18</sup> Notably, private lenders and bond stocks constitute most of the debt in West Africa, at least in the region's top four economies (see Table 1). Still, it is Chinese lending to the region that is most striking.

Chinese FDI in the region goes primarily to resource-rich countries for infrastructural development. For instance, Ghana and Nigeria received 11 percent of Chinese FDI in 2020, while Sierra Leone, Senegal, Togo, The Gambia, Liberia, Benin, Burkina Faso, and Cabo Verde received only 5.6 percent.<sup>19</sup> China also loaned more heavily to West Africa's top four economies than other countries in the region.<sup>20</sup> This differs from the lending patterns of multilateral creditors such as the World Bank Group and IMF, which provide developmental loans primarily for public infrastructure projects and macroeconomic readjustment. Another notable difference is that Chinese FDI is state-backed and, in many cases, strives to fulfil the state's national imperatives in recipient nations. Securing critical minerals supply chains, building energy

infrastructure in oil-rich countries such as Nigeria to export shipments back to the Chinese mainland, and garnering support for China's objectives in multilateral bodies are some of the policy objectives that Beijing wishes to fulfil through its 'debt diplomacy'. To that end, China's financing institutions do not necessarily differentiate between transparent and opaque, or even less and more corrupt nations while issuing loans in the region.

Furthermore, non-disclosure and opacity associated with state-backed Chinese funding means there is a lack of public scrutiny of loan agreements. Many cash-strapped African governments borrow excessively and incur more debt. Chinese lenders are in a dominant position in the loan agreements. The contracts typically contain complicated guaranteed debt repayment measures<sup>21</sup> and other controls, such as confidentiality and 'no Paris Club' clauses for debt restructuring, to secure the creditors' interests.

Beijing's political motivations, such as establishing its primacy in the UN-led multilateral order, reforming existing multilateral institutions, and emerging as the Global South's benefactor, also drive Chinese investments and lending in these countries.

This issue brief examines the economic performance of the 15 countries that form the Economic Community of West African States (ECOWAS)<sup>22</sup> and analyses the nature of Chinese investments in these nations. Notably, the ECOWAS's mandate is to generate economic growth, promote coherence in economic policy among the member states, and strengthen regional economic security.

# Assessing Chinese Loans and Investments

Over the past three decades, Beijing has strategically used its forex reserves<sup>23</sup> in an unparalleled lending spree<sup>24</sup> to create leverage and dependency across Africa and exploit<sup>25</sup> its resources. China has upped the ante under the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI).<sup>26</sup> State institutions and companies, such as China Development Bank, Silk Road Fund, China National Petroleum Corporation, and the China Exim Bank, have financed projects from the far ports of Cabo Verde to the Democratic Republic of Congo in the heart of Africa to the tune of over US\$200 billion<sup>27</sup> via a system of opaque and politically motivated lending mechanisms.<sup>28</sup>

**Table 2: Debt Indicators in Africa**

Indicator (Year)	Africa	West Africa	Rest of Africa
External debt per capita (2021)	US\$440.7	US\$628.5	US\$476.9
Rate of economic growth per capita (2022)	3.8%	3.6%	3.9%
External Debt Sustainability Ratio (2021)	71%	73.7%	77.2%
Chinese share in external debt (2021)	13%	16.6%	13.3%
China's outstanding bilateral loans in 2021	US\$63.2 billion	US\$20.8 billion	US\$42.4 billion
GDP per capita (2021)	US\$2140	US\$1489	US\$1922

Source: Boston University Global Development Policy Center,<sup>29</sup> IMF,<sup>30</sup> and IMF's 2022 Article 4 Consultation with Nigeria.<sup>31</sup>

Chinese lending has exacerbated African governments' financial pressures. Consistently low economic growth rates, high external debt per capita, and high levels of debt distress have deepened Africa's foreign borrowing crisis. The problem is more acute in West Africa because of its low income levels. On average, the poorest in West Africa are seven times more economically impoverished than the poor in the rest of the world.<sup>32</sup> It is accentuated by the region's high levels of external debt, as a more significant portion of government revenue is instrumentalised for external debt servicing. West Africa owes 28 percent of total African external debt,<sup>33</sup> requiring higher debt servicing levels. Between 2000 and 2021, external debt servicing stood at 25 percent of

# Assessing Chinese Loans and Investments

the total government revenue in West African states,<sup>34</sup> as opposed to 15 percent in Africa.<sup>35</sup> Of the US\$63.2 billion Chinese debt in Africa, US\$20.8 billion is in West African nations; China accounted for 56 percent of debt-servicing payments across West Africa in 2021 and 40 percent across Africa.<sup>36</sup> The same year, China accounted for two-thirds of debt service payments globally.<sup>37</sup>

A combination of low GDP per capita and high levels of debt servicing typically wreaks havoc on the economy and the country's citizens, even more so in underdeveloped countries where a considerable portion of the population depends on the state's welfare and social protection schemes for sustenance.<sup>38</sup> Declining economic growth rates in West Africa, rising debt-servicing, and declining government expenditure on welfare schemes indicate such a situation.

Ghana's current woes are a vital example of prolonged debt distress accentuated by rising debt-servicing, low GDP per capita, and low economic growth rates. Beijing is its largest bilateral lender. China is party to Ghana's debt restructuring talks (as it is to debt distress) with other bilateral, multilateral, and private creditors, but Beijing insists the multilateral creditors take a haircut on Chinese debt in the country.<sup>39</sup> Since 2021, China has been accused of dragging negotiations<sup>40</sup> with Accra, which presents a significant hurdle. The IMF cannot release or implement its US\$3 billion loan to Ghana unless it restructures debt with all bilateral lenders.<sup>41</sup> There might be strategic imperatives behind delaying debt restructuring in Ghana. Around US\$700 million of Chinese debt is collateralised<sup>42</sup> against bauxite mines, oil reserves, and cAccra risksisk of losing critical resources if Chinese banks call for repayments, especially as Beijing is not making concessions.

Loans are not the only major form of China's economic engagement with West Africa. The scope and depth of Chinese investments in the region must also be analysed to understand the region's economic engagement with Beijing.

## **Chinese investments in the region**

Between 1995 and 2020, China invested over US\$89 billion across West Africa, 40 percent (US\$35.5 billion) of which is in energy infrastructure alone.<sup>43</sup> Across Ghana, Guinea, Niger, Sierra Leone, and Mali, the Chinese have invested US\$13 billion<sup>44</sup> in critical mineral exploration, spanning bauxite, aluminium, and manganese, all essential for emerging electronics. China has also loaned over US\$40 billion<sup>45</sup> in projects designed and built by Chinese

# Assessing Chinese Loans and Investments

engineers and workers. Projects are financed, built, manned, and managed by Chinese companies, limiting the benefits to local businesses and workers. Chinese companies have been accused of engaging in illegal mining activities, deforestation, and other environmentally damaging practices, and creating white elephants and ghost projects,<sup>c</sup> which serve as cash sinkholes for political patronage in recipient nations.

Geoeconomic imperatives, such as furthering the BRI in Africa and diversifying its supply chains, also determine where Beijing invests. For instance, China's investments in Nigeria were driven by the latter's capacity for offshore oil exploration and production. Building energy infrastructure in Nigeria eventually paved the way for the China National Offshore Oil Corporation to acquire oil exploration rights and a 25 percent stake in OML 130's production sharing agreement with Total, Aramco, and other major oil companies. OML 130 is a 1000-metre-deep offshore oil exploration site in the Niger Delta; China acquired a stake and oil exploration rights in 2012, which was renewed in May 2023.<sup>46</sup> These strategic acquisitions showcase China's dependence on external actors. For instance, China's capital and hardware manufacturing boom requires extensive raw materials and energy sources, and China is mainly dependent on the Gulf Cooperation Council nations (for crude oil)<sup>47</sup> and Africa (for raw materials).<sup>48</sup>

China's investments in oil and critical minerals in West Africa are part of its broader strategy to secure these supply chains to ensure the sustenance and efficient functioning of its manufacturing industry and are vital to its larger geopolitical goals.<sup>49</sup> China has the world's largest mineral refineries,<sup>50</sup> providing 60 percent of the global supply. To ensure access to the critical raw minerals needed to fuel these industries back home, China has replicated its Russian oil-for-loans policy in West Africa.<sup>51</sup> For instance, China has invested heavily in building mining capacity for lithium, a rare earth mineral, in Mali in exchange for sustained lithium imports from the array of China-sponsored lithium mining projects.<sup>52</sup> China has also invested in gold mining in Mali, becoming the latter's largest gold export destination in 2021.<sup>53,54</sup>

---

<sup>c</sup> Ghost projects are high-end infrastructural endeavours financially facilitated by the Chinese, mainly in the housing and urbanisation sectors. They are so named because most of the citizenry in the recipient nations (for whom they were built) cannot afford them. For instance, in Angola, the Chinese built condos for sale at US\$120,000 when the average daily income is just about US\$6 per day.

# Assessing Chinese Loans and Investments

These investments also help Beijing fulfil its geoeconomic imperatives, such as diversifying its value chains and building gold reserves. Another instance is China's bauxite-for-infrastructure deal in Ghana,<sup>55</sup> where Chinese state company SinoHydro loaned Accra US\$2 billion in 2018 for infrastructural development.<sup>56</sup> As part of the deal, SinoHydro will build manufacturing infrastructure to process bauxite into aluminium, and it gets raw bauxite for 20 years at a concessional rate from Ghana.<sup>57</sup> Accra also opened an overseas escrow account with the China Development Bank to repay its loan to SinoHydro.<sup>58</sup> However, if Ghana fails to comply with its collateral or repayment obligations, SinoHydro is entitled to prepayment of outstanding loan balances and the full balance of the escrow account.<sup>59</sup> The problem is that Ghana's domestic aluminium industry does not generate sufficient revenues<sup>60</sup> to satisfy its loan repayment and collateral obligations, which makes this a plausible outcome of the deal.

## A Simmering Crisis

Over 38.4 percent of West Africa's total FDI comes from China.<sup>d</sup> Given these substantial investments, West African states are wary of disregarding Chinese interests while shaping their domestic policies. Lackadaisical monitoring and evaluation mechanisms and a strategic drive to furnish loans for political capital to countries with high levels of debt distress<sup>61</sup> make China the region's foremost choice as a bilateral lender.<sup>62</sup> This has also been assisted by rampant public office corruption<sup>63</sup> in the region, leading to mismanagement and loss of funds worth US\$5.67 billion in Nigeria (during its 'oil-for-loans' deal with China) between 2002-2007.<sup>64</sup>

With an average debt sustainability ratio of 73.7, West Africa is a highly debt-distressed region. The West African average is 23.7 percent above the Joint World Bank-IMF Debt Sustainability Framework for Low-Income Countries, which benchmarks debt sustainability at 50 percent,<sup>65</sup> and is dangerously close to the African Development Bank's benchmark of 70 percent.<sup>66</sup>

Between 2000 and 2020, the region accumulated Chinese debt<sup>67</sup> worth US\$20.2 billion. In 2021, the region's China debt stood at 16.6 percent (US\$20.2 billion) of its total external debt (US\$164 billion). West Africa imported commodities worth US\$37.62 billion from China in 2022. In contrast, West African exports to China are worth US\$14.2 billion. As such, China was West Africa's predominant trade partner in 2022, followed by the European Union, the US, and France.

---

d Data computed from Table 3.

# Assessing Chinese Loans and Investments

**Table 3: FDI and external debt in West Africa (1995-2020)**

Country	Total Chinese investments (in US\$ mn)	Total energy investments by China (in US\$ mn)	Total foreign direct investments (in US\$ mn)	External Debt Sustainability Ratio (EDSR)**	External debt-service to government revenue and grants ratio (2022)
Benin	1950	960	3790	47.2	36
Burkina Faso	250	110	3225	51.4	50.9
Cabo Verde	680*	N/A	2793	156.7	43
Côte d'Ivoire	7800	N/A	12886	53.8	20
Ghana	11250	4320	43280	77.5	70
The Gambia	300	165	1435	82.9	24
Guinea	14410	2760	16790	43.3	80.6
Guinea Bissau	450	450	989	78.4	75
Liberia	690	160	7257	53	18.1
Mali	2510	860	7623	52.9	49
Niger	7580	6820	19363	50.9	56
Nigeria	38320	13860	108411	66.8	83
Senegal	5080	570	11206	73	25.4
Sierra Leone	5990	4520	9779	74	47
Togo	700*	N/A	2356	61	66
<b>Total</b>	<b>96580</b>	<b>35555</b>	<b>251183</b>	<b>Average external debt sustainability: 73.7%</b>	<b>Average external debt service to government revenue and grants ratio: 49.6</b>

Sources: CGTN<sup>68</sup>, Global China Investment Tracker;<sup>69</sup> IEA World Energy Outlook 2021;<sup>70</sup> IMF Staff Report for Article 4 Consultation – Debt Sustainability Analysis 2021 reports;<sup>71</sup> AfDB Economic Outlook 2021;<sup>72</sup> China's Role in Public External Debt in DSSI Countries and the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) in 2020;<sup>73</sup> Global Development Policy Center, Boston University.<sup>74</sup>

Note: \*denotes outstanding external debt to China after April 2020; \*\* denotes 2021 data.

# Assessing Chinese Loans and Investments

Beijing's targeted lending in the region, marked by high-interest rates, opaque loan terms, and excessive borrowing by the recipient countries, has culminated in a borrowing crisis. China provides 68 percent of its loans using the other financial flows (OOFs) channel<sup>75</sup> (non-concessional loans and export credits), adding a heavier financial burden on the recipient country. Chinese loans come with commercial interest rates averaging about 2.5 percent,<sup>76</sup> short grace periods averaging 1.5 years,<sup>77</sup> and harsh conditions often impinge on sovereignty. In contrast, multilateral lenders, including the World Bank and IMF, provide loans through the official development assistance (ODA) channels, with low interest<sup>78</sup> rates ranging between 0.05 and 0.5 percent and a grace period of between five and 15 years.<sup>79</sup> Opaque and often commercial loan terms, poor monitoring and evaluation institutions, local corruption, and inadequate debt sustainability in recipient nations have also culminated<sup>80</sup> in China's first-ever overseas loan crisis. Yet, the strategic imperative to build influence and promote ideology<sup>81</sup> triumphs over profit considerations in China's unbridled West Africa push and pursuit.

The ECOWAS grouping has pointed out that<sup>82</sup> the West African region's international borrowing spree has led to high debt servicing levels, with the average debt-servicing-to-government ratio at 49.6 percent, against the IMF-WB benchmark of 18 percent<sup>83</sup>. This IMF-WB threshold noted that government revenue is vital for offsetting new tax burdens and incentivising public policies and social protection programmes. West African countries have also expressed concern about illegal and unethical fishing practices in the Gulf of Guinea and Ghana.<sup>84</sup> With 2,000 ships, China boasts the world's largest distant waters fishing fleet, which is said to indulge in illegal, unsustainable, and unreported fishing.<sup>85</sup> Chinese fishing companies are registered as local "front" companies to circumvent international and local regulations.<sup>86</sup> Such 'fishing loot' has severe ramifications for a hunger-stricken region. Chinese companies and subsidiaries dominate industrial fishing in West Africa, hauling about 25 million tonnes of fish in 2022, worth approximately US\$5 billion.<sup>87</sup>

# Debt and its Impact on Other Challenges in West Africa

**D**ebt distress in West Africa has exacerbated the financial pressures on the already troubled governments, amplifying the challenges these countries face. The interplay between debt and multifaceted challenges like climate change, population pressures, conflict, and corruption form a complex nexus that threatens to undermine the region's stability and development. One significant factor in this equation is China's exacerbation of these challenges. China's investments in West African infrastructure projects have often come with heavy debt burdens that strain the countries' economic capacities. These financial obligations divert resources from crucial sectors such as environmental protection and social welfare, impeding the region's ability to address climate change adaptation, overpopulation consequences, conflict resolution, and governance reforms.

**Poverty and unemployment:** Although West Africa's working population grew in the 2005-2015 period, the proportionate share of those employed remained static.<sup>88</sup> Inconsistent economic growth, inelasticity in general employment,<sup>e</sup> and non-comprehensive social protection and employment programmes have increased the number of unemployed poor in the region. For instance, Cabo Verde is the only West African country with an employment programme anchored in national legislation, including employer-liability programmes based on mandatory risk pooling.<sup>89</sup>

Debt, when utilised to create labour-intensive economic opportunities in developing countries, can be instrumental in closing the inequality gap. However, China invests in capital-intensive industries run by skilled Chinese labour without creating new job opportunities for the locals.<sup>90</sup>

**Corruption:** All West African countries score below 45 on Transparency International's 2022 Corruption Perception Index (CPI) due to increased instances of bribery, nepotistic civil services appointments, diversions of public funds, and use of executive power for personal gain rather than public benefit.<sup>91</sup> Corruption cost the region US\$140 billion in 2019, with the highest levels of corruption reported from Nigeria, West Africa's largest economy.<sup>92</sup> Cabo Verde scored the highest on the CPI, at 56 points, and emerged as the least corrupt of all ECOWAS nations, while Liberia scored the lowest at 28. However, on average, the CPI marked the region at an alarmingly low of 24 points, calling for fundamental governance and policy changes.

---

e A situation where the demand for labour remains relatively unchanged even amid fluctuations in wages, market prices, and overall economic conditions.

# Debt and its Impact on Other Challenges in West Africa

Chinese actors in the West African nations have also been indulged in corrupt practices. For instance, Beijing's state-owned companies bribe officials within governments to push forward their strategic agenda, while government officials receive Beijing's political patronage in a region characterised by unstable polity and conflict. For instance, Chinese firms have been caught or accused of bribing local officials in Nigeria,<sup>93</sup> Ghana,<sup>94</sup> and Mali<sup>95,96</sup> to further their purposes, exacerbating the corruption problem in the region.

**Climate Change:** West Africa is particularly vulnerable to climate change impacts, including droughts, floods, and desertification. These environmental challenges significantly impact agriculture, water resources, and human health, and can intensify poverty and instability.<sup>97</sup> The region's agriculture depends on suitable environmental conditions, and a lack of climate mitigation policies and mechanisms has adversely impacted food security.<sup>98</sup> A shift from small-scale, uninformed, irrigation-deprived, subsistence agricultural patterns to commercial, large-scale agriculture is required to mitigate the losses accrued due to climate change in the region. Besides such disruptions, the countries are in dire need of holistic climate change policies. However, climate mitigation also requires financial cushioning, not the economic distress that has affected the region. Unsustainable debt and Chinese pillaging of natural resources only add to the region's existing burdens.

Poverty, unemployment, and corruption can decouple societal and economic development in least developed and developing countries. These barriers concentrate resources in the hands of a few and prevent the equitable distribution of national wealth. The international community and the region's largest lenders should focus on reducing economic and social inequities through policy and investment, with a development mindset that is not fixated on capitalising on the region's resources or growing markets and population. Instead, the projected population growth, expanding consumer bases and unexplored natural resources should be utilised for local human development. On the one hand, China invests in the region because it wrings more out of there than it invests. Between 2000 and 2018, China invested US\$78 million annually in the 15 West African countries individually.<sup>99</sup> On the other hand, bilateral trade, skewed towards China, has contributed US\$201 million from each country annually during the same period.<sup>100</sup> China's economic integration in the region has, thus, created economic leverage for Beijing and economic dependencies for the ECOWAS countries.

While Chinese money has provided much-needed investments to fund local growth, it has come at a heavy price for West Africa. Alternative (and perhaps more affordable) financing may have demanded better public governance efficiencies in the West African countries, but China has continued investing in the region despite the widespread corruption and lack of transparency. Notably, despite furthering debt distress in the region, Beijing has successfully implemented its policy imperatives in West Africa. Nigeria, Ghana, Mali, The Gambia, and Guinea are significant exporters of energy and critical minerals to China. Due to its investments, China has obtained preferential access to the region's natural resources, allowing it to dominate the global narrative on emerging technologies, green energy technologies, and access to critical minerals.<sup>101</sup>

China's state-sponsored lending has exacerbated financial pressures while supplementing financial resources for development in West Africa. Beijing's lending pattern, which hinges on driving national imperatives through outward direct investments, seems unlikely to change. The international community and other creditors to West Africa must consider restructuring their debts despite potential losses on enduring investments in the region. At the same time, the West African countries must be more cautious when taking loans from bilateral and private players to ensure they can avoid any further—or at least not exacerbate the current—debt distress. [ORF](#)

**Prithvi Gupta** is a *Research Assistant at ORF Mumbai*.

- 1 Chen Jian, *From Mao to Deng: China's Changing Relations with the United States*, Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars, November 2019, [https://www.wilsoncenter.org/sites/default/files/media/documents/publication/cwihp\\_wp\\_92\\_chen\\_jian\\_from\\_mao\\_to\\_deng\\_chinas\\_changing\\_relations\\_with\\_us\\_november\\_2019.pdf](https://www.wilsoncenter.org/sites/default/files/media/documents/publication/cwihp_wp_92_chen_jian_from_mao_to_deng_chinas_changing_relations_with_us_november_2019.pdf)
- 2 National Development and Reform Commission, Ministry of Foreign Affairs, and Ministry of Commerce of the People's Republic of China, Government of the People's Republic of China, [https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/topics\\_665678/2015zt/xjpcxbayzlt2015nnh/201503/t20150328\\_705553.html](https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/topics_665678/2015zt/xjpcxbayzlt2015nnh/201503/t20150328_705553.html).
- 3 Chala A. Abate, "Is too much foreign aid a curse or blessing to developing countries?," *Heliyon* 8, no. 9 (2022), <https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heliyon.2022.e10463>.
- 4 Joseph Bawa and Abdul-Jalilu Ateku, *After the Structural Adjustment Programme for Africa's Economic Crisis What Next? A Look at Some Immediate African Alternative Development Strategies*, SSRN, May 30, 2020, <http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3614173>.
- 5 Dipanjan Roy Chaudhury, "Africa's Rising Debt: Chinese Loans to Continent Exceeds \$140 Billion," *The Economic Times*, September 23, 2021, <https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/international/world-news/africas-rising-debt-chinese-loans-to-continent-exceeds-140-billion/articleshow/86444602.cms?from=mdr>
- 6 Fergus Kell, "Kenya's debt struggles deeper than Chinese loans," *Chatham House*, May 31, 2023, <https://www.chathamhouse.org/2023/05/kenyas-debt-struggles-go-far-deeper-chinese-loans>.
- 7 "Angola's debts to China, a record of over \$40 billion," *The North Africa Post*, January 4, 2023, <https://northafricapost.com/64110-angolas-debts-to-china-a-record-of-over-40-billion.html>.
- 8 "Inflation, Drought Push Djibouti To Suspend Loan Payments To China," *Africa Defense Forum*, January 17, 2023, <https://adf-magazine.com/2023/01/inflation-drought-push-djibouti-to-suspend-loan-payments-to-china/>.
- 9 Folake Balugan, "Nigeria's borrowing from China triples to \$4bn under Buhari," *Business Day*, April 24, 2023, <https://businessday.ng/big-read/article/nigerias-borrowing-from-china-triples-to-4bn-under-buhari/>.
- 10 Jonas Nyabor, "Ghana: Chinese loans take centre stage in restructure talks," *The Africa Report*, June 21, 2023, <https://www.theafricareport.com/311884/ghana-chinese-loans-take-centre-stage-in-restructure-talks/>.
- 11 Mariama Sow, "Figures of the week: Chinese investment in Africa," *Brookings*, 6 September, 2018, <https://www.brookings.edu/articles/figures-of-the-week-chinese-investment-in-africa/>.
- 12 Mounir Siaplay and Eric Werker, "Will Rising Insecurity Erase West Africa's Economic Development Gains?," *Brookings*, February 3, 2023, <https://www.brookings.edu/blog/future-development/2023/02/03/will-rising-insecurity-erase-west-africas-economic-development-gains/>.

- 13 Gavin Venage, “West Africa May Be the New Frontier for Mineral Deposits,” *Engineering and Mining Weekly*, December 2020, <https://www.e-mj.com/news/africa/west-africa-may-be-the-new-frontier-for-mineral-deposits/>.
- 14 Debt Management Office, Federal Ministry of Finance, Government of Nigeria, “Nigeria External Debt Stock,” <https://www.dmo.gov.ng/debt-profile/external-debts/external-debt-stock/4228-nigeria-s-external-debt-stock-as-at-december-31-2022/file>; Federal Ministry of Finance, Government of Nigeria. <https://finance.gov.ng/>.
- 15 Ministry of Finance, Government of Ghana, “Public Debt Statistical Bulletin Second Quarter 2022,” [https://mofep.gov.gh/sites/default/files/basic-page/Debt-Statistics-Bulletin-2022-Q2\\_v1.pdf](https://mofep.gov.gh/sites/default/files/basic-page/Debt-Statistics-Bulletin-2022-Q2_v1.pdf); Ministry of Finance, Government of Ghana. <https://mofep.gov.gh/>.
- 16 Ministry of Economics and Finance, Republic of Cote D’Ivoire, “Public Debt Statistical Bulletin as of 31<sup>st</sup> March 2022,” <https://www.tresor.gouv.ci/tres/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/Public-Debt-Statistical-Bulletin-T1-2022.pdf>; Ministry of Economics and Finance, Republic of Cote D’Ivoire. <https://guce.gouv.ci/finances?lang=en>.
- 17 International Debt Statistics, World Bank Group, “Senegal’s External Debt Stock,” <https://datatopics.worldbank.org/debt/ids/creditorcomposition/SEN>.
- 18 Sara Harcourt and Fiona Robertson, “African Debt,” *ONE*, <https://data.one.org/topics/african-debt/>
- 19 Shirley Ze Yu, “What is China’s investment end game in Africa?,” *LSE Blogs*, November 4, 2022, <https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/africaatlse/2022/11/04/what-is-chinas-investment-end-game-in-africa/#:~:text=Chinese%20FDIs%20are%20not%20driven,Africa%27s%20rich%20and%20emerging%20nations>.
- 20 “Chinese Loans to West African Governments,” *Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD)*, September 2018, <https://www.oecd.org/swac/maps/72-chinese-loans.pdf>.
- 21 Yu, “What is China’s investment end game in Africa?”
- 22 Klaas van Walraven, *The Question of Mandate: ECOWAS and Its Powers to Intervene. Containing Conflict in the Economic Community of West African States: Lessons from the Intervention in Liberia*, Hague, Clingendael Institute, 2016, <https://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep05413.6>
- 23 Zainab Usman, “What Do We Know About Chinese Lending in Africa?” *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*, June 2, 2021, <https://carnegieendowment.org/2021/06/02/what-do-we-know-about-chinese-lending-in-africa-pub-84648>.
- 24 Claire Jones, “The Terms of China’s Massive Loan Spree,” *Financial Times*, August 3, 2021, <https://www.ft.com/content/f78ebff8-a4d9-419c-9a76-dcf6cddb3ad9>.
- 25 “China’s Infrastructure Projects in West Africa Damage Environment,” *ANI News*, November 10, 2022, <https://www.aninews.in/news/world/asia/chinas-infrastructure-projects-in-west-africa-damage-environment20221110002018/>.

- 26 Jones, “The Terms of China’s Massive Loan Spree”
- 27 “How Much Money Does the World Owe China?,” *Al Jazeera*, May 30, 2020, <https://www.aljazeera.com/amp/program/counting-the-cost/2020/5/30/how-much-money-does-the-world-owe-china>.
- 28 David Gakunzi, “China in Africa: Beliefs and Reality,” *Jewish Political Studies Review*, Volume 30 (2019), <https://www.jstor.org/stable/26642825>.
- 29 Kevin Acker and Deborah Brautigam, *Twenty Years of Data on China’s Africa Lending*, Boston, China-Africa Research Institute, 2021, <https://www.bu.edu/gdp/files/2021/03/CARI-GDPC-Policy-Brief-China-Africa-Lending.pdf>.
- 30 “GDP Per Capita at Current Prices (US\$),” International Monetary Fund, <https://www.imf.org/external/datamapper/NGDPDPC@WEO/OEMDC/ADVEC/WEOORLD>.
- 31 IMF Communications Department, International Monetary Fund (IMF), <https://www.imf.org/en/News/Articles/2023/02/07/pr2334-nigeria-imf-executive-board-concludes-2022-article-iv-consultation>
- 32 Enoch Randy Aikins and Jacobus Du Toit McLachan, “Africa Is Losing the Battle against Extreme Poverty,” *Institute for Security Studies*, July 13, 2022, <https://issafrica.org/iss-today/africa-is-losing-the-battle-against-extreme-poverty>.
- 33 Yan Wang and Yinyin Xu, *Debt Restructuring in Africa Building Public Assets and Addressing Bottlenecks for Low-Carbon Economic Transformation*, Boston, Global China Initiative, 2022, [https://www.bu.edu/gdp/files/2022/11/GCI\\_WP\\_020\\_FIN.pdf](https://www.bu.edu/gdp/files/2022/11/GCI_WP_020_FIN.pdf)
- 34 EIU Research Staff, “Africa Feels the Strain from Elevated Debt,” *The Economist Intelligence Unit*, May 27, 2022, <https://country.eiu.com/article.aspx>.
- 35 EIU Research Staff, “Africa Feels the Strain from Elevated Debt”
- 36 World Bank, *Debt Report 2022 Edition I*, Washington DC, World Bank Group, 2022, <http://hdl.handle.net/10986/36901>
- 37 “Debt Report 2022 Edition I”
- 38 Michael Pettis, “How Does Excessive Debt Hurt an Economy?,” *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*, February 8, 2022, <https://carnegieendowment.org/chinafinancialmarkets/86397>.
- 39 Joe Cash, “Explainer: What is China’s position on restructuring debt owed by poor nations?,” *Reuters*, June 22, 2023, <https://www.reuters.com/sustainability/what-is-chinas-position-restructuring-debt-owed-by-poor-nations-2023-06-22/>.
- 40 Jonas Nyobar, “Ghana: Chinese loans take centre stage in restructure talks,” *The Africa Report*, June 21, 2023, <https://www.theafricareport.com/311884/ghana-chinese-loans-take-centre-stage-in-restructure-talks/>.
- 41 Nyobar, “Ghana: Chinese loans take centre stage in restructure talks”

- 42 Terrence Neal, *The Environmental Implications of China-Africa Resource-Financed Infrastructure Agreements: Lessons Learned from Ghana's Sinohydro Agreement*, Durham, Nicholas Institute for Environmental Policy Solutions, 2021, <https://nicholasinstitute.duke.edu/sites/default/files/publications/The-Environmental-Implications-of-China-Africa-Resource-Financed-Infrastructure-Agreements-Lessons-Learned-from-Ghana's-Sinohydro-Agreement.pdf>
- 43 "China Global Investment Tracker," American Enterprise Institute, <https://www.aei.org/china-global-investment-tracker/>.
- 44 "China Global Investment Tracker," American Enterprise Institute, <https://www.aei.org/china-global-investment-tracker/>.
- 45 Donald Gerard Gayou, "China's Economic Engagement with West Africa: Present Realities, Problems, and Prospects," *American Journal of Chinese Studies* 24, no. 1 (2017), <http://www.jstor.org/stable/44439664>.
- 46 "Nigeria's NNPC sets agreements with Total, CNOOC on deepwater oil block," *Reuters*, May 26, 2023, <https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/nigerias-nnpc-sets-agreements-with-total-cnooc-deepwater-oil-block-2023-05-25/>.
- 47 Joseph Webster and Joze Pelayo, "China is getting comfortable with the Gulf Cooperation Council. The West must pragmatically adapt to its growing regional influence," *Atlantic Council*, April 5, 2023, <https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/menasource/china-is-getting-comfortable-with-the-gulf-cooperation-council-the-west-must-pragmatically-adapt-to-its-growing-regional-influence/>.
- 48 Directorate General External Policies of the Union, *Chinese Resources and Energy Policy in Africa* by Jonathan Holslag and Prof. Benjamin Van Camp, European Parliament, 2007, [https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/etudes/join/2007/348604/EXPO-DEVE\\_ET\(2007\)348604\\_EN.pdf](https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/etudes/join/2007/348604/EXPO-DEVE_ET(2007)348604_EN.pdf)
- 49 Briana Boland, Lauren Maranto, and Jude Blanchette, "CCP Inc. in West Africa: How Chinese Party-State Actors Secured Critical Minerals in Guinea," *Center for Strategic and International Studies*, June 7, 2022, <https://www.csis.org/analysis/ccp-inc-west-africa-how-chinese-party-state-actors-secured-critical-minerals-guinea>.
- 50 Amit Mishra, "Explained: Chinese Dominance Of The Critical Minerals Supply Chain And The Risks," *Swarajyamag*, August 19, 2022, <https://swarajyamag.com/amp/story/world%2Fexplained-chinese-dominance-of-the-critical-minerals-supply-chain-and-the-risks>.
- 51 Prithvi Gupta, "Oil-for-Loans: Chinese Energy Investments in Russia," *Observer Research Foundation*, February 22, 2023, <https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/oil-for-loans-chinese-energy-investments-in-russia/>.
- 52 Harry Dempsey and Joseph Cotirell, "How China is winning the race for Africa's lithium," *Financial Times*, April 3, 2023, <https://www.ft.com/content/02d6f35d-e646-40f7-894c-ffcc6acd9b25>.

- 53 “China’s Hainan Mining to invest \$118mln to develop lithium project in Mali,” *Zawya*, February 1, 2023, <https://www.zawya.com/en/projects/bri/chinas-hainan-mining-to-invest-118mln-to-develop-lithium-project-in-mali-we5nzei5>.
- 54 “Country Profile (Economic) - Mali,” *Observatory of Economic Complexity*, March 1, 2022, <https://oec.world/en/profile/country/mli>.
- 55 Jevans Nyabiage, “Ghana’s bauxite for infrastructure deal with China’s Sinohydro faces environmental concerns,” *South China Morning Post*, March 21, 2021, <https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3126260/ghanas-bauxite-infrastructure-deal-chinas-sinohydro-faces>.
- 56 Nyabor, “Ghana: Chinese loans take centre stage in restructure talks”
- 57 “The Environmental Implications of China-Africa Resource-Financed Infrastructure Agreements: Lessons Learned from Ghana’s Sinohydro Agreement”
- 58 Nyabiage, “Ghana’s bauxite for infrastructure deal with China’s Sinohydro faces environmental concerns”
- 59 “The Environmental Implications of China-Africa Resource-Financed Infrastructure Agreements: Lessons Learned from Ghana’s Sinohydro Agreement”
- 60 “The Environmental Implications of China-Africa Resource-Financed Infrastructure Agreements: Lessons Learned from Ghana’s Sinohydro Agreement”
- 61 Yvonne Lau, “China Gave Tens of Billions in Secretive ‘Emergency Loans’ to Vulnerable Nations, Emerging as World’s Major Creditor and IMF Competitor,” *Fortune*, September 12, 2022, <https://fortune.com/2022/09/12/china-gave-tens-of-billions-in-secretive-emergency-loans-to-vulnerable-nations-emerging-as-worlds-major-creditor-and-imf-competitor/amp/>.
- 62 Ronald Kato, “How Chinese Lending to Africa Is Evolving,” *Africanews*, May 9, 2022, <https://www.africanews.com/2022/05/12/how-chinese-lending-to-africa-is-evolving-business-africa/>.
- 63 Salem Solomon and Casey Frechette, “Corruption Is Wasting Chinese Money in Africa,” *Foreign Policy*, September 13, 2018, <https://foreignpolicy.com/2018/09/13/corruption-is-wasting-chinese-money-in-africa/>.
- 64 Nick Tattersall, “Mismanagement Marred Nigeria-Asia Oil Deals: Report,” August 9, 2009, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-nigeria-asia-oil-idUSTRE57823I20090809>.
- 65 Prithvi Gupta, “Chinese Incursions in the South Pacific,” *Observer Research Foundation*, December 13, 2022, <https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/chinese-incursions-in-the-south-pacific/?amp>.
- 66 African Development Bank, *Debt Dynamics and Consequences*, Accra, African Development Bank, 2021, [https://www.afdb.org/sites/default/files/2021/03/09/aec\\_2021\\_-\\_chap2\\_-\\_en.pdf](https://www.afdb.org/sites/default/files/2021/03/09/aec_2021_-_chap2_-_en.pdf)
- 67 Harcourt and Robertson, “African Debt”

- 68 Stephen Degwa, “How China-Cote d'Ivoire relations have provided mutual support,” *China Global Television Network*, March 31, 2023, <https://news.cgtn.com/news/2023-03-31/How-China-Cote-d-Ivoire-relations-have-provided-mutual-support-1iCfmT32iLm/index.html#:~:text=China's investment in Cote d, to build major infrastructure projects.>
- 69 “China Global Investment Tracker,” American Enterprise Institute, <https://www.aei.org/china-global-investment-tracker/>.
- 70 International Energy Agency, *World Energy Outlook 2021*, Paris, International Energy Agency, 2021, <https://www.iea.org/reports/world-energy-outlook-2021>
- 71 “Debt and Fiscal Toolkit”, World Bank, <https://www.worldbank.org/en/programs/debt-toolkit/dsa>.
- 72 “Debt Dynamics and Consequences”
- 73 Mengdi Yue and Dr. Christoph Nedopil, *China's Role in Public External Debt in DSSI Countries and the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) in 2020*, Shanghai, FISF Fudan University, 2021, [https://greenfdc.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/YUE-and-NEDOPIL-2022\\_Debt-situations-in-DSSI-Countries.pdf](https://greenfdc.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/YUE-and-NEDOPIL-2022_Debt-situations-in-DSSI-Countries.pdf)
- 74 “Twenty Years of Data on China's Africa Lending”
- 75 Anna Gelpern et al., “How China Lends: A Rare Look into 100 Debt Contracts with Foreign Governments,” *Economic Policy*, eiac054, (2022), <https://doi.org/10.1093/epolic/eiac054>.
- 76 Helmut Reissn, *Is China Actually Helping Improve Debt Sustainability in Africa?*, Paris, Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development, 2017, <https://www.oecd.org/dev/39628269.pdf>
- 77 “Is China Actually Helping Improve Debt Sustainability in Africa?”
- 78 World Bank, *Explanatory Note: Protecting the Poorest Countries: Role of the Multilateral Development Banks in Times of Crisis*, Washington DC, The World Bank Group, Washington D.C: GPO, 2020, <https://thedocs.worldbank.org/en/doc/976541595021399817-0090022020/original/DSSIExplanatoryNote.pdf>
- 79 “Explanatory Note: Protecting the Poorest Countries: Role of the Multilateral Development Banks in Times of Crisis”
- 80 “Explanatory Note: Protecting the Poorest Countries: Role of the Multilateral Development Banks in Times of Crisis”
- 81 Jonathan E. Hillman, *The Digital Silk Road* (Harper Collins, 2018), pp. 28.
- 82 Economic Community of West African States, *West African Development Outlook*, Abuja, Economic Community of West African States, 2021, [https://bidc-ebid.org/en/wp-content/uploads/WEST-AFRICAN-DEVELOPMENT-OUTLOOK-JUNE-2021\\_WADO\\_EBID\\_2021.pdf](https://bidc-ebid.org/en/wp-content/uploads/WEST-AFRICAN-DEVELOPMENT-OUTLOOK-JUNE-2021_WADO_EBID_2021.pdf)

- 83 “IMF-World Bank Debt Sustainability Framework For Low-Income Countries: Interactive Guide”, IMF, 2023, <https://www.imf.org/en/About/Factsheets/Sheets/2023/imf-world-bank-debt-sustainability-framework-for-low-income-countries>
- 84 Kate Bartlett, “Fishy Business: Report Details Chinese Fleet’s Illegal Operations in West Africa,” *VOA News*, April 7, 2022, <https://www.voanews.com/a/fishy-business-report-details-chinese-fleet-s-illegal-operations-in-west-africa-6519387.html>.
- 85 Bartlett, “Fishy Business: Report Details Chinese Fleet’s Illegal Operations in West Africa”
- 86 Bartlett, “Fishy Business: Report Details Chinese Fleet’s Illegal Operations in West Africa”
- 87 Bartlett, “Fishy Business: Report Details Chinese Fleet’s Illegal Operations in West Africa”
- 88 Aly Mbaye, Ahmadou, and Fatou Gueye, *Labor Markets and Jobs in West Africa*, Accra, African Development Bank, 2018, [https://www.afdb.org/fileadmin/uploads/afdb/Documents/Publications/WPS\\_No\\_297\\_Labor\\_Markets\\_and\\_Jobs\\_in\\_West\\_Africa\\_B.\\_docx.pdf](https://www.afdb.org/fileadmin/uploads/afdb/Documents/Publications/WPS_No_297_Labor_Markets_and_Jobs_in_West_Africa_B._docx.pdf)
- 89 International Labour Organisation and Economic Community of West African States, *Extending Social Protection To Migrant Workers in the ECOWAS region: A capacity building toolkit on the ECOWAS General Convention on Social Security*, Geneva, ILO and ECOWAS, 2019, [https://www.itcilo.org/sites/default/files/inline-files/ECOWAS Module 1\\_EN.pdf](https://www.itcilo.org/sites/default/files/inline-files/ECOWAS Module 1_EN.pdf)
- 90 Peter Stein and Emil Uddhammar, *China in Africa: The Role of Trade, Investments, and Loans Amidst Shifting Geopolitical Ambitions*, New Delhi, Observer Research Foundation, 2021, <https://www.orfonline.org/research/china-in-africa/>
- 91 “CPI 2022: Highlights and Insights,” *Transparency International*, January 31, 2023, <https://www.transparency.org/en/news/cpi-2022-highlights-insights-corruption-conflict>.
- 92 C. Ighodaro et al., “Corruption and Economic Growth in West Africa,” *JEJAK: Jurnal Ekonomi dan Kebijakan* 13, Issue 2, (2020), <https://doi.org/10.15294/jejak.v13i2.24228>.
- 93 Abdur Shaban, “Nigeria arrests Chinese over \$250K cash bribe for corruption cover-up,” *AfricaNews*, April 13, 2020, <https://www.africanews.com/2020/05/13/nigeria-arrests-chinese-over-250k-cash-bribe-for-corruption-cover-up/>.
- 94 George Wright and Thomas Naadi, “Ghana fishing: Abuse, corruption and death on Chinese vessels,” *BBC*, January 4, 2023, <https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-63720181>.
- 95 “Former top Chinese official admits taking 170 million yuan in bribes,” *Reuters*, April 12, 2018, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-corruption-idUSKBN1HJ090>.
- 96 Kate Bartlett, “China’s Illegal Rosewood Trade with Mali Under Scrutiny,” *VOA News*, May 12, 2022, <https://www.voanews.com/a/china-s-illegal-rosewood-trade-with-mali-under-scrutiny-6580241.html>.
- 97 Robert Muggah, “In West Africa, Climate Change Equals Conflict,” *Foreign Policy*, February 18, 2021, <https://foreignpolicy.com/2021/02/18/west-africa-sahel-climate-change-global-warming-conflict-food-agriculture-fish-livestock/>.

# Endnotes

- 98 Muggah, “In West Africa, Climate Change Equals Conflict”
- 99 Vincent Tawiah et al., “Corruption, Chinese Investment, and Trade: Evidence from Africa,” *Journal of Emerging Market Finance* 21, Issue 2, (2022), <https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/09726527221073981>.
- 100 Tawiah et al., “Corruption, Chinese Investment, and Trade: Evidence from Africa”
- 101 Gayou, “China’s Economic Engagement with West Africa: Present Realities, Problems, and Prospects”



Ideas . Forums . Leadership . Impact

20, Rouse Avenue Institutional Area,  
New Delhi - 110 002, INDIA

Ph. : +91-11-35332000. Fax : +91-11-35332005

E-mail: [contactus@orfonline.org](mailto:contactus@orfonline.org)

Website: [www.orfonline.org](http://www.orfonline.org)